

# **RESPONSES TO INFORMATION REQUESTS (RIRs)**

Search | About RIRs | Help

BGD102598.E

09 October 2007

Bangladesh: Introduction of the caretaker government in October 2006; security measures implemented by the caretaker government; treatment of key political figures of the Awami League (AL) and the Bangladesh National Party (BNP) by the caretaker government

Research Directorate, Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada, Ottawa

## **Caretaker government**

Bangladesh's government system requires that power be handed over to an unelected "caretaker" government once an administration has finished its term (BBC 30 Oct. 2006; The Tribune 29 Oct. 2006). The role of the caretaker government is to organize an election within 90 days of assuming power (ibid.; BBC 30 Oct. 2006; Xinhua 30 Oct. 2006).

In October 2006, the government, led by the Bangladesh National Party (BNP), failed to reach agreement with the opposition over the formation of the caretaker government (Freedom House 2007). Protests erupted led by supporters of the Awami League (AL), the country's main opposition party (Xinhua 30 Oct. 2006; ICG 1 Nov. 2006; BBC 30 Oct. 2006), who objected to the nomination of ex-Chief Justice KM Hasan as the head of the interim government (ibid.; Xinhua 30 Oct. 2006). Hasan is a former BNP leader (The Tribune 29 Oct. 2006). More than 25 people were reportedly killed in the clashes and "thousands" of others were injured (Xinhua 30 Oct. 2006). On 29 October 2006, in the wake of the protests, Hasan turned down his nomination as head of the caretaker government and President Iajuddin Ahmed assumed the role (BBC 30 Oct. 2006; Xinhua 30 Oct. 2006; ICG 1 Nov. 2006).

From November 2006 to January 2007, political violence continued in Bangladesh (The Guardian 11 Jan. 2007), resulting in the death of approximately 45 people (ibid.). In January 2007, an alliance of opposition parties led by the AL declared that it would boycott the elections scheduled for 22 January 2007 (ibid.; VOA 3 Jan. 2007; BBC 11 Jan. 2007b). The AL accused the caretaker government of "bias," claiming that it favours the BNP (VOA 3 Jan. 2007). During the same month, the United Nations (UN) announced its withdrawal of technical support in the elections (The Guardian 11 Jan. 2007; BBC 11 Jan. 2007a), stating that the political crisis had "severely jeopardised the legitimacy of the electoral process" (ibid.). European Union (EU) and United States (US) election monitors likewise decided to pull out of the country (ibid.; ICG 1 Feb. 2007), saying that they would not recognize the elections as being free and fair (ibid.).

On 11 January 2007, Iajuddin Ahmed resigned as head of the caretaker government, postponed the elections and declared a state of emergency (The Guardian

11 Jan. 2007; ICG 1 Feb. 2007; BBC 11 Jan. 2007b). Fakhruddin Ahmed, a former World Bank official, replaced Iajuddin Ahmed as the leader of the interim government (Freedom House 2007; The Economist 18 Jan. 2007). The caretaker government led by Fakhruddin Ahmed is backed by the Bangladesh military (ibid.; Freedom House 2007).

In September 2007, new elections were not expected to be held until late 2008 (BBC 5 Sept. 2007; AFP 24 Sept. 2007).

#### Security measures implemented under the state of emergency

When the state of emergency was implemented on 11 January 2007, a curfew was imposed in Dhaka and 60 other cities and towns (BBC 11 Jan. 2007b; The Guardian 11 Jan. 2007). The curfew was reportedly in place for six hours between 11 p.m. and dawn (ibid.). Information on the period of time over which the curfews were in place could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate. In August 2007, new curfews were imposed in the capital city of Dhaka and five other cities following violent student protests calling for an end to the "emergency rule" (BBC 27 Aug. 2007; The Economist 23 Aug. 2007). The curfews were lifted after several days (BBC 27 Aug. 2007).

The January 2007 state of emergency reportedly allows military and law enforcement authorities to make arrests without warrants (AHRC n.d.). Persons arrested under Emergency Powers Rules (EPR) for crimes deemed a threat to Bangladesh's national security, which include cases of corruption, are not permitted to seek bail (OANA 18 Sept. 2007; Reuters 22 Mar. 2007).

According to Odhikar, a Bangladesh human rights organization and election monitor (Odhikar n.d.), in the first month of the country's state of emergency, over 52,000 persons were arrested and 29 were killed by law enforcement authorities (ibid. 11 Feb. 2007). In September 2007, Human Rights Watch (HRW) reported that as many as 200,000 persons may have been arrested under the state of emergency (12 Sept. 2007).

Other measures implemented under the state of emergency include restrictions on political party and trade union activities (UNB 27 Jan. 2007; BSS 14 Jan. 2007; see also AHRC n.d.); a ban on rallies, processions and meetings (AHRC n.d.; UNB 27 Jan. 2007); and a suspension of news broadcasts from private television channels (BBC 11 Jan. 2007b). In addition, newspapers and electronic media may not publish material that criticizes the government (ibid.; AHRC n.d.; UNB 27 Jan. 2007). Persons violating the security measures could face prison terms of two to five years as well as fines (ibid.; HRW 12 Sept. 2007).

In September 2007, the caretaker government announced a partial lifting of the ban on political activities (ibid.; BBC 12 Sept. 2007; The Hindu 11 Sept. 2007). The ban was apparently eased only in Dhaka (ibid.), in order to allow political parties to discuss electoral reforms with the Election Commission (ibid.; HRW 12 Sept. 2007; BBC 12 Sept. 2007).

## Treatment of key political figures

In addition to implementing a state of emergency, Bangladesh's caretaker government also began a campaign to clean up corruption in politics before the next elections (ICG 1 Mar. 2007; AFP 24 Sept. 2007). The caretaker government has released several lists of individuals, including political leaders, suspected of being involved in corrupt activities (ibid.; Global Insight Daily Analysis 28 Sept. 2007). According to a 4 March 2007 article in the Dhaka-based Daily Star, Bangladeshi authorities have seized the passports of individuals suspected of corruption, as well as those of their family members, so that they are unable to leave the country. Cited in the article, an unidentified source noted that authorities may also detain family members to pressure suspects to surrender (The Daily Star 4 Mar. 2007). Many people have reportedly fled Bangladesh out of fear that they will be investigated and arrested (Global Insight Daily Analysis 28 Sept. 2007).

Sources consulted by the Research Directorate indicate that "hundreds" of politicians have been arrested in the crackdown on corruption (BBC 12 Sept. 2007; AFP 24 Sept. 2007). Politicians arrested include former BNP and AL ministers (AFP 5 Feb. 2007; AFP 4 Feb. 2007; The Daily Star 5 Feb. 2007). In March 2007, Tarique Rahman, the son of Khaleda Zia, who is the BNP leader and former Prime Minister, was arrested on corruption charges (AHRC n.d.; The Economist 8 Mar. 2007; AFP 8 Mar. 2007). Similar charges were also brought against Zia's second son, Arafat Rahman [also referred to as Arafat Rahman Koko (OANA 18 Sept. 2007)], two months later (BBC 21 May 2007). Information on whether the men have yet been tried could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

In April 2007, AL leader Sheikh Hasina Wajed and "dozens" of her colleagues were charged with murder (The Economist 12 Apr. 2007; The Daily Star 12 Apr. 2007), as well as other offences allegedly committed during the violent October 2006 protests (ibid.). Matiur Rahaman Nizami, leader of the Islamic fundamentalist party Jamaate-Islami, which was part of the BNP-led government, was also charged along with nine other members of his party for the murder of activists during the same protests (EIU 13 Aug. 2007; The Daily Star 12 Apr. 2007).

Sheikh Hasina, who was outside Bangladesh when the charges were brought against her, was banned by the government from returning to the country (The Daily Star 19 Apr. 2007; The Economist 19 Apr. 2007). BNP leader Khaleda Zia was reportedly exiled by the caretaker government during the same month (ibid.). However, following international criticism of the caretaker government's actions, restrictions on the two leaders were lifted (ibid. 10 May 2007; BBC 25 Apr. 2007).

Nevertheless, in July 2007, AL leader Sheikh Hasina was arrested on corruption and murder charges (BBC 24 July 2007; ibid. 16 July 2007; The Guardian 17 July 2007). News reports indicate that she was detained in Dhaka following a raid on her house by "hundreds" of policemen (ibid.; BBC 16 July 2007). Hasina denied the charges, describing them as politically motivated and a tactic to keep her from participating in future elections (ibid. 24 July 2007; ibid. 16 July 2007).

In September 2007, BNP leader and former Prime Minister Khaleda Zia was arrested on corruption charges (BBC 3 Sept. 2007; OANA 18 Sept. 2007). Zia's son, Arafat Rahman Koko was also detained on similar charges (ibid.; BBC 3 Sept. 2007). Like Hasina, Zia denied the charges, saying the case against her was "fabricated" and "conspiratorial," and one of her lawyers suggested that the arrest was a means of pushing her out of politics (ibid.). As both women were arrested under Emergency Powers Rules (EPR), they are reportedly not permitted to seek bail (OANA 18 Sept. 2007). In September 2007, both Hasina and Zia were reportedly awaiting their trial in a "luxury prison" (BBC 5 Sept. 2007).

Sources consulted by the Research Directorate indicate that several politicians arrested in the caretaker government's anti-corruption campaign have received jail terms ranging from 3 to 31 years (PTI 27 Aug. 2007; BBC 21 May 2007; OANA 26 July 2007; UNB 18 Sept. 2007).

This Response was prepared after researching publicly accessible information currently available to the Research Directorate within time constraints. This Response is

not, and does not purport to be, conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim for refugee protection. Please find below the list of additional sources consulted in researching this Information Request.

#### <u>References</u>

Agence France-Presse (AFP). 24 September 2007. "Bangladesh to Unveil New Graft Suspect List." (Factiva)

\_\_\_\_\_. 8 March 2007. "Bangladesh Bans All Political Activity as Graft Crackdown Intensifies." (Factiva)

\_\_\_\_\_. 5 February 2007. "Bangladeshi Leaders Remanded in Custody on Corruption Charges." (Factiva)

\_\_\_\_\_. 4 February 2007. "Top Bangladesh Leaders Arrested by Army-Led Security Forces." (Factiva)

Asian Human Rights Commission (AHRC). N.d. Human Rights Correspondence School (HRCS). "Lesson 1: Bangladesh's State of Emergency and Related Legislation." <a href="http://www.hrschool.org/doc/mainfile.php/lesson52/193/">http://www.hrschool.org/doc/mainfile.php/lesson52/193/</a> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

Bangladesh Sangbad Sangstha (BSS) [Dhaka]. 14 January 2007. "Emergency Ordinance Promulgated." (*The Daily Star*) <http://www.thedailystar.net/2007/01 /14/d7011401044.htm> [Accessed 26 Sept. 2007]

British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC). 12 September 2007. "Vote Reform Talks in Bangladesh." <a href="http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/south\_asia/6991115.stm">http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/south\_asia/6991115.stm</a> [Accessed 27 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 5 September 2007. Mark Dummett. "Bangladesh President to Continue." <a href="http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south\_asia/6979350.stm">http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south\_asia/6979350.stm</a> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 3 September 2007. "Bangladesh Former PM Is Arrested." <http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/south\_asia/6975340.stm> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 27 August 2007. "Curfew in Bangladesh Cities Ends." <http://news.bbc.co.uk /1/hi/world/south\_asia/6965920.stm> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 24 July 2007. "Bangladesh Ex-PM Formally Charged." <http://news.bbc.co.uk /1/hi/world/south\_asia/6913480.stm> [Accessed 26 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 16 July 2007. "Police Arrest Bangladeshi Ex-PM." <http://news.bbc.co.uk /2/hi/south\_asia/6900177.stm> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 21 May 2007. "Jail Term for Khaleda Zia Adviser." <http://news.bbc.co.uk /2/hi/south\_asia/6675899.stm> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 25 April 2007. "Bangladesh U-Turn on Former PMs." <http://news.bbc.co.uk /1/hi/world/south\_asia/6592933.stm> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 11 January 2007a. "Observers Shun Bangladeshi Vote." <http://news.bbc.co.uk /2/hi/south\_asia/6252095.stm> [Accessed 27 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 11 January 2007b. "Bangladesh Poll Delay Emergency." <http://news.bbc.co.uk /2/hi/south\_asia/6252397.stm> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 30 October 2006. "Bangladesh Rivals Stage Rallies." <http://news.bbc.co.uk /2/hi/south\_asia/6097646.stm> [Accessed 30 Oct. 2006] The Daily Star [Dhaka]. 19 April 2007. Vol. 5, No. 1024. Julfikar Ali Manik. "Govt Blocks Hasina's Return: Determined to Rid Politics of Two Most Powerful Women; Joy Says Hasina to Reach Dhaka." <a href="http://www.dailystarnews.com">http://www.dailystarnews.com</a> [Accessed 20 Apr. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 12 April 2007. Vol. 5, No. 1018. Chaitanya Chandra Halder. "Hasina, Nizami, Their Top Leaders Charged." <a href="http://www.thedailystar.net/2007/04/12/d7041201011.htm">http://www.thedailystar.net/2007/04/12/d7041201011.htm</a>> [Accessed 26 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 4 March 2007. Vol. 5, No. 981. "Passports of 200 More to Be Seized." <a href="http://www.dailystarnews.com">http://www.dailystarnews.com</a> [Accessed 16 Mar. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 5 February 2007. Vol. 5, No. 954. "Midnight Crackdown on 'Corrupt' Politicians." <a href="http://www.dailystarnews.com">http://www.dailystarnews.com</a> [Accessed 5 Feb. 2007]

*The Economist*. 23 August 2007. "Desperate Measures." <http://www.economist.com /world/asia/displaystory.cfm?story\_id=9687344> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 10 May 2007. "Hasina Resurgent." <http://www.economist.com /displayStory.cfm?story\_id=9164964> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 19 April 2007. "No Going Back: The Army Exiles the Country's Leading Politicians." <a href="http://www.economist.com/displayStory.cfm?story\_id=9052421">http://www.economist.com/displayStory.cfm?story\_id=9052421</a> [Accessed 19 Apr. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 12 April 2007. "Battered Begums." <http://www.economist.com /displayStory.cfm?story\_id=9010815> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 8 March 2007. "One Begum Down." <http://www.economist.com/world /asia/displaystory.cfm?story\_id=8828127> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 18 January 2007. "The Coup That Dare Not Speak Its Name." <http://www.economist.com/world/asia/displaystory.cfm?story\_id=8560006> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

Economist Intelligence Unit (EIU). 13 August 2007. "Country Briefings - Bangladesh: Political Forces." <a href="http://www.economist.com/countries/Bangladesh">http://www.economist.com/countries/Bangladesh</a> /profile.cfm?folder=Profile-Political%20Forces> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

Freedom House. 2007. "Bangladesh." *Countries at the Crossroads 2007*. <http://www.freedomhouse.org/modules/publications /ccr/modPrintVersion.cfm?edition=8&ccrpage=37&ccrcountry=149> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

Global Insight Daily Analysis [Waltham, MA]. 28 September 2007. Elizabeth Mills. "New 'Corruption' List Released in Bangladesh." (Factiva)

The Guardian [London]. 17 July 2007. Randeep Ramesh. "Bangladeshi Police Detain Former PM on Extortion Charges." <a href="http://www.guardian.co.uk/international/story">http://www.guardian.co.uk/international/story</a> /0,,2127908,00.html> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 11 January 2007. Randeep Ramesh. "Bangladesh Plunged into Political Chaos." <a href="http://www.guardian.co.uk/international/story/0">http://www.guardian.co.uk/international/story/0</a>,1988354,00.html> [Accessed 26 Sept. 2007]

The Hindu[Chennai, India]. 11 September 2007. Haroon Habib. "Bangladesh Relaxes Ban on Political Activities." <a href="http://www.thehindu.com/2007/09/11/stories/2007091153471300.htm">http://www.thehindu.com/2007/09/11/stories/2007091153471300.htm</a> [Accessed 28 Sept. 2007] Human Rights Watch (HRW). 12 September 2007. "Bangladesh: Partial Lifting of Ban on Politics Falls Far Short." <a href="http://hrw.org/english/docs/2007/09/11/bangla16851.htm">http://hrw.org/english/docs/2007/09/11/bangla16851.htm</a> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

International Crisis Group (ICG). 1 March 2007. "CrisisWatch Search Results: Bangladesh." <http://www.crisisgroup.org/home/index.cfm?action=cw\_search& I=1&t=1&cw\_country=8&cw\_date=> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 1 February 2007. "CrisisWatch Search Results: Bangladesh." <http://www.crisisgroup.org/home/index.cfm?action=cw\_search&l=1&t=1& cw\_country=8&cw\_date=> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 1 January 2007. "CrisisWatch Search Results: Bangladesh." <http://www.crisisgroup.org/home/index.cfm?action=cw\_search&l=1&t=1& cw\_country=8&cw\_date=> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 1 December 2006. "CrisisWatch Search Results: Bangladesh." <http://www.crisisgroup.org/home/index.cfm?action=cw\_search&l=1&t=1& cw\_country=8&cw\_date=> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. 1 November 2006. "CrisisWatch Search Results: Bangladesh." <http://www.crisisgroup.org/home/index.cfm?action=cw\_search&l=1&t=1& cw\_country=8&cw\_date=> [Accessed 25 Sept. 2007]

Odhikar. 11 February 2007. "29 Persons Killed By Law Enforcement Agencies, 52027 Arrested and Slum Eviction Drives Cause Human Rights Violation During the First 30 Days of Emergency." <a href="http://www.odhikar.org/pr/pdf">http://www.odhikar.org/pr/pdf</a> /pr\_emergency\_30\_days\_2007.pdf> [Accessed 28 Sept. 2007]

\_\_\_\_\_. N.d. "About Odhikar." <http://www.odhikar.org/about.html> [Accessed 28 Sept. 2007]

Organisation of Asia-Pacific News Agencies (OANA). 18 September 2007. "Zia to Be Charged under Tough Emergency Powers Rules." (Factiva)

\_\_\_\_\_. 26 July 2007. "Three Ex-Ministers Jailed in Bangladesh." (Factiva)

The Press Trust of India (PTI) [New Delhi]. 27 August 2007. "Bangla Court Jails Ex-Minister, UN Expert Wife for Bribery." (Factiva)

Reuters. 22 March 2007. "Bangladesh Suspends Detainees' Right to Bail." <a href="http://www.reuters.com/article/latestCrisis/idUSDHA72149>">http://www.reuters.com/article/latestCrisis/idUSDHA72149></a> [Accessed 3 Oct. 2007]

The Tribune [Chandigarh, India]. 29 October 2006. Rajeev Sharma. "India Wants Free, Fair Elections in Bangladesh." <a href="http://www.tribuneindia.com/2006/20061030">http://www.tribuneindia.com/2006/20061030</a> /main1.htm> [Accessed 26 Sept. 2007]

United News of Bangladesh (UNB). 18 September 2007. "Ex-MP Naser Rahman Gets Nine Years for Extortion, Lead." (Factiva)

\_\_\_\_\_. 27 January 2007. "Rules Promulgated to Curb Political Activity." (*The Daily Star*) <a href="http://www.thedailystar.net/2007/01/27/d7012701011.htm">http://www.thedailystar.net/2007/01/27/d7012701011.htm</a> [Accessed 1 Oct. 2007]

Voice of America (VOA). 3 January 2007. Amir Khasru. "Bangladesh's Former Opposition Alliance to Boycott Elections." <a href="http://www.voanews.com/bangla/archive/2007-01/2007-01-03-voa2.cfm">http://www.voanews.com/bangla/archive/2007-01/2007-01-03-voa2.cfm</a>> [Accessed 27 Sept. 2007]

Xinhua News Agency. 30 October 2006. "Bangladesh President To Lead Caretaker

Government." (People's Daily Online) <http://english.peopledaily.com.cn/200610 /30/eng20061030\_316328.html> [Accessed 26 Sept. 2007]

## Additional Sources Consulted

**Internet sites, including:** Amnesty International (AI), Asian Centre for Human Rights (ACHR), European Country of Origin Information Network (ecoi.net), Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre (IDMC), ReliefWeb, United Kingdom Home Office, United States Department of State.

The attached reproduction is a copy of an official work that is published by the Government of Canada. The reproduction has not been produced in affiliation with, or with the endorsement of the Government of Canada.



**Important Notices**